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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 27 November 2012, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    P Kay (Deputy Mayor)

Mr    D Atherley




Mr    I  Baird




Mr    S Cox




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore




Mrs  J Morgan




Mr    N Penny






Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds



Also present:

PC Rob Dix 

Mr Walt Williams 

PUBLIC FORUM

Mr Williams raised his concerns about the failed drainage tank at Angel Vale and the subsequent flooding this caused posing a significant danger of land slip onto the properties in Newland Street. The Council agreed to raise these points with the developer and the Forest of Dean District Council.
Mr Williams also raised his concern about the surface drain in Newland Street which is emitting a plume through the manhole cover. The Council agreed to raise this matter with GCC Highways and to lend help to Mr Williams in ascertaining which authority is responsible for the drainage pipes and culverts in the parish. 
The Public Forum closed at 7.10 pm.   

122.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were noted from Councillor C Morgan, District Councillors McMahon & Baynham & County Councillor Hale. 
123.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest in items on the agenda. 

124.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 30 OCTOBER 2012

The Minutes of the meeting held on 30 October 2012 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr D Atherley
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

125.
MATTERS ARISING

The clerk reported there had been a response from Job Centre Plus which had been passed on to the Citizen Advice Bureau and that they were arranging a meeting. 

It was confirmed that carparking charges would be waived across the district on each Saturday between 1 December to 22 December inclusive and from 4.00 pm in Coleford on Friday 30 November. 

The members report should read the Forestry Commission had announced a proposal to apply to the £3 million National Heritage Fund.  

126.
POLICE REPORT

PC Dix introduced himself as the Coleford Beat Manager taking over from PC Sleeman. It was a larger patch including parts of West Dean and several of the outlying villages. He reported that crime in the Forest was down by 12% and that there were no significant crime issues. The police had however created a new district wide unit that was designed to target specific crime and would include intelligence gathering. 

Cllr Baird raised the issue of cars being parked on the pavement particularly outside some garages in the parish. PC Dix explained that this in itself was not a crime but they would take note of the matter and keep a watchful eye

Cllr Merrikin raised concern about teenage carol singers that were quite intimidating. . Again PC Dix took note of the matter.

Cllr Merrikin also offered support in his project to launch a youth club in the parish. Cllr Merrikin reminded PC Dix that grants were available from the Town Council.

127.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

The payments made during the month of November  2012 were noted and approved. 
128.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

The Petty Cash payments for November 2012 were noted and approved.

129.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The Budget figures for November 2012 were noted and approved. Cllrs requested explanation for the rise in stationary and office equipment. 
130.
3p DUTY TAX RISE ON FUEL DUE IN JANUARY & FAIR FEUL UK AFFILIATION 
Cllr Kay raised his concerns about the proposed increase in fuel tax due in January adding that this would be exacerbated by the 20% vat tax on top. All agreed that this was a great burden to low income and vulnerable families it such a rural area. It was proposed that the Council write to the MP requesting he vote against the increase

It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted
Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.

Cllr Kay also requested that the Council affiliate to Fair Fuel UK. It was agreed that further information such be sought about the organisation and this brought back to the next Council meeting.  

131.
WYDEAN FOREST RALLY 2013
Cllr Merrikin reported that she had been approached by the organisers of the rally requesting that they be allowed to start the event in Coleford. They would need access to the town centre area and the Forest of Dean District Council carpark. She reported that in principal the District Council had agreed to this.

The organisers hoped that they would be able to host a breakfast for local and neighbouring dignitaries. They stressed that they would provide all the organisational support necessary.
It was proposed that the Council give its assent and offer any support necessary.
Proposed:
 Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

132.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Amenities Committee meeting held on 13 November 2012.  It was proposed that the recommendations in the report be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr C Elsmore

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

133.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Finance and Office Committee meeting held on 20 November 2012.  
In discussion, it was proposed that all councillors been given copy of the skeleton budget and should make comment to the clerk by Monday 10 December 2012.
The Council took then final item in Committee

The assistant clerk position be subject to a 6 month probationary period. 

Proposed:
 Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

The Council returned to the open meeting. 
136.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions taken at the Planning Committee meeting held on 30 October 2012 and 13 November 2012.
137.
MEMBERS REPORTS

The Mayor reported she had attended Cemetery Sunday on 4 November and presented a new standard financed by the Lions to the Army Cadets. She had sold poppies for the British Legion in the town centre on 10 November raising £79.30 and attended on 11 November the march and Remembrance Service in St Johns Church. 
6 November she attended the Coleford Business Association meeting and arrangements were progressing towards creating a market in the town.

9 November she celebrated SPP Pumps 25 years in the parish by being a guest during HRH Princess Royal’s visit to the factory.

21 November she had meet with the Wyedean Forest Rally organisers

23 November attended the FoDDC Charity Civic Dinner with the Deputy Mayor. 

The Deputy Mayor met with the contractors for the grass cutting contractors on 8 November 

11 November he attended the Remembrance service and march.

19 & 21 November he attended to the damaged cemetery gates.

23 November he attended the FoDDC Charity Civic Dinner with the Mayor. The Charity dinner raised in excess of £3000.00 for the FoDDC Chairs nominated charity.

26 November he installed the new boot scraper at King George V Recreation Ground
Cllr J Morgan attend the Remembrance march and service on 11 November 
19 November attended the Bells Foundation meeting 

Cllr Penny attended the Children’s opportunity fund raising gig in the Angel on 9 November. It was a great event attracting an eclectic audience

10 November he sold poppies in Tuffins for the British legion 

11 November he attend the Remembrance march and service

22 November Monmouth Festival meeting. there appears to be opportunity to make a link with Coleford Busking Festival. he is doing a presentation at their next meeting in December and will keep the council updated. 

24 November he attended the Festive Food & Christmas Fayre in the main Place which was disappointing plus there was insufficient space to display the stall properly.

Cllr Prosser apologised for being unable to attend the Remembrance service as he had family commitments 

19 & 21 November he attended to the damaged cemetery gates.

26 November he installed the new boot scraper at King George V Recreation Ground
Cllr Reynolds attended on 11 November the Remembrance march and service

He met with the contractors for the grass cutting contractors on 8 November

Cllr Cox apologised for being unable to attend the Remembrance service
He had also attended all committee meeting to help his understanding of the working of the council. 

Cllr Drury attended on 26 November Landscape Heritage Lottery bid being proposed by the Forestry Commission. The Town Council has until early January to submit a project.

27 November had visited the schools to see how the Town Council grant to Coalway Frost was being used. Hundreds of paper lanterns had been made and ????? at Lakers School 

He mentioned that Coleford Library would be willing to put up posters for local events. 
Cllr E Elsmore attended Forest Health Forum.(Minutes have been emailed to councillors) She raised concern about the lack of patient participation at the Coleford Health Centre as this practise had chosen to opt out of the consortium. Tess Tremlett of FoDDC was to take up the matter but Cllr Elsmore had been advised to request an application form from the surgery to join the patient participation group. She would keep the council informed of the outcome. 

24 November she attended the Festive Food & Christmas Fayre in the Main Place and reported 8 stall holders had been refused due to overbooking. 

Cllr E Elsmore attend Bells Foundation meeting on 19 November 

Ist November AGM of the Coleford Area Partnership.
Cllr Atherley attended on 11 November the Remembrance service and march

14 November St Johns Church Steering Group. The church had now been closed but would be checked weekly during the winter and the organ would be played to ensure its safe keeping. It was hoped that the church would be opened again in mid April 2013. The congregation were extremely grateful to the Catholic Church in loaning their facilities during this time. 
Cllr Baird attended the Remembrances services on both 4th & 11th November.
138.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS
Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the Overveiw and Scrutiny meeting on the Five Acres site on 31 October 12. The Town Council’s letter had been read out and a formidable presentation had been made by Mrs Alison Elliott, Headteacher of Lakers School. 

13 November he had attended a Highways meeting at Cannop. GCC recognised that Coleford had some substandard roads including Newland Street; money was being allocated in 2014 -15 budget for repairs .

Mile End cross road & Broadwell cross road had been highlighted as accident black spots. work was to be carried out at Mile End to improve the situation,. 

Cllr Kay moved that the meeting be extended by 10 minutes 

Cllr  C Elsmore reported that the FoDDC are to put up their burial charges by 2% in April. that public toilet provision is not to be offered to town and parishes councils during the financial year 2013 – 14 but it was on the cards for the following year. 

139.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the correspondence received during November 2012. 

The meeting closed at 9.07 pm.
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